COMMERCIAL RULE OF LAW

Introduction

When China acceded to the World Trade Organization (WTO) on December 11, 2001,¹ the Chinese government made numerous commitments to strengthen transparency,² run state-owned enterprises (SOEs) on a commercial basis,³ open Chinese markets,⁴ protect intellectual property rights,⁵ and reform China's legal system.⁶ The Chinese government made additional transparency, trade, and in-tellectual property commitments through the U.S.-China Joint Commission on Commerce and Trade (JCCT) and the U.S.-China Strategic and Economic Dialogue (S&ED).7 From 2001 to 2013, U.S. imports from China increased by US\$338 billion, while exports to China increased by US\$103 billion—less than one-third as much.⁸ In 2012, the Ministry of Commerce reported that Chinese foreign direct investment into the United States exceeded investment by U.S. companies into China for the first time,⁹ and the Rhodium Group reported that in 2013, Chinese investments in the United States doubled from 2012 levels.¹⁰ The Chinese government has not kept its international trade commitments in many respects. China continued to discriminate against foreign companies and products, had not met its transparency commitments, provided large subsidies to SOEs, had poor protection for intellectual prop-erty, and lacked the rule of law.¹¹ During the Commission's 2014 reporting year, Chinese leaders committed to allowing the market to play a decisive role in allocating resources but also reaffirmed that SOEs would continue to play a primary role in China's economy.¹² Authorities also established a pilot Shanghai Free Trade Zone,¹³ and an amended PRC Trademark Law took effect.¹⁴

State-Owned Enterprises and Indigenous Innovation

During this reporting year, the Chinese government continued to provide subsidies to state-owned and state-controlled enterprises (collectively, "SOEs") and to promote indigenous innovation.¹⁵ The state capitalism practiced by China also continued to be a key issue in U.S.-China economic dialogues and ongoing treaty negotiations.¹⁶ When China acceded to the WTO, it made commitments to running SOEs on a market basis, including not interfering in procurement and sales decisions, except as provided for by WTO rules.¹⁷ The November 2013 Chinese Communist Party Central Committee Third Plenum Decision on Certain Major Issues Regarding Comprehensively Deepening Reforms emphasized a decisive role for the market in the allocation of resources, but acknowledged that SOEs would continue to play a primary role in China's economy.¹⁸ Foreign companies also perceived SOEs as receiving preferential treatment in litigation.¹⁹ In 2014, an American Chamber of Commerce in China survey of U.S. companies found that the surveyed companies considered Chinese policies favoring SOEs to be the most negative type of industrial policy in China.²⁰ As of July 2014, there were reportedly 113 central SOEs directly controlled by the national State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission (SASAC).²¹ A total of 144,700 SOEs, including those controlled by provincial and local governments, were reported at the end of 2011.²² According to the China State Owned Assets Report, 92 of the 100 Chinese companies on the 2014 Global Fortune 500 List were SOEs.²³ SOEs, however, are less profitable than private enterprises.²⁴ High-level personnel changes at SOEs are often driven by political considerations.²⁵ Through direct and indirect supervision, the Chinese Communist Party oversees the decision-making of SOEs,²⁶ including using policies and subsidies to make non-market-based purchasing and sales decisions to support Chinese companies and technology.²⁷ The Chinese government reportedly encouraged greater private investment in SOEs through a mixed-ownership model in which private companies take minority stakes in SOEs, but it is unclear whether the move was intended to make SOEs more subject to market-based decisionmaking or simply to provide SOEs with additional capital.²⁸

The Chinese government promoted SOEs and domestic companies through indigenous innovation policies, including subsidies, incentives, and preferential procurement policies.²⁹ Some U.S. companies considered implementation of indigenous innovation policies to be an even larger problem than intellectual property theft.³⁰ China's High and New Technology Enterprise tax incentives, first implemented in 2008, continued during the reporting year, and maintained unfavorable licensing requirements and the requisite that beneficiaries conduct a majority of their research and development in China.³¹ Despite China's commitments when it joined the WTO, technology transfer requirements are still often required of foreign companies, although at times described as "encouraged," in order to operate in China.³² Fiscal and tax benefits were often given to Chinese companies, including in strategic industries,³³ while many foreign companies in China believed they had been held to higher regulatory standards than Chinese companies.³⁴

Transparency and Access to Corporate Information

This past year, China remained noncompliant with its WTO commitments for disclosing subsidies and providing regulatory transparency on draft laws and regulations,³⁵ and access to government and corporate information in China remained challenging.³⁶ In 2013, the percentage of Chinese government administrative regulations and departmental rules published for public comment on the Web site of the State Council Legislative Affairs Office (SCLAO) was less than 10 percent.³⁷ At the June 2008 Strategic Economic Dialogue, according to the Joint U.S.-China Fact Sheet, China committed to publish on the SCLAO Web site "in advance for public comment, subject to specified exceptions, all trade and economicrelated administrative regulations and departmental rules that are proposed for adoption and provide a public comment period of not less than 30 days."³⁸ An industry association of multinational corporations with investment in China reportedly had some success in strengthening the new PRC Trademark Law³⁹ through submission of comments on draft amendments.⁴⁰ In an October 2013 analysis of corporate reporting on anticorruption programs, organizational transparency, and financial information in major emerging markets by Transparency International, Chinese companies ranked last among companies from Brazil, Russia, India and South Africa.⁴¹ According to an October 2013 Bloomberg report, the lack of corporate reporting requirements made conditions "ripe for" corruption.⁴² The Chinese government blocked access to the New York Times and Bloomberg News' Web sites in the wake of their reporting on the wealth and business connections of government officials.⁴³ In November 2013, a report on the hidden financial ties between China's wealthiest man, Wang Jianlin, and family members of China's top leaders reportedly was not published by a foreign media company, due to concern it would harm the company's access in China.⁴⁴ As of June 2014, the New York Times and Bloomberg News remained blocked in China, and in late 2013 many reporters had difficulty obtaining visas.⁴⁵

American regulators, private companies, and investors have also faced difficulty obtaining corporate information in China. In January 2014, the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) suspended the activities of the Chinese affiliates of the Big Four accounting firms for not providing audit documents of China-based companies "whose securities are registered with the SEC" and that were targets of "fraud investigation" by the SEC.⁴⁶ The accounting firms did not provide the audit documents due to concerns they would be in violation of Chinese law, including the China Securities Regulatory Commission's (CSRC) announcement 29 of 2009, which requires the approval of regulatory authorities before work papers can leave China.⁴⁷ The Hong Kong Securities and Futures Commission also had difficulties in obtaining documents due to concerns over potential conflicts with the PRC State Secrets Law and related regulations.⁴⁸ According to a 2014 survey conducted by the American Chamber of Commerce in China, 56 percent of businesses surveyed indicated that Internet censorship negatively affected their businesses.⁴⁹ A lack of corporate transparency created obstacles for companies wishing to engage in merger and acquisition transactions in China⁵⁰ and investors in Chinese companies.⁵¹ China's vague personal privacy laws also created obstacles for due diligence work.⁵² Chinese officials, for example, detained and later arrested U.S. citizen Yu Yingzeng and her husband Peter Humphrey for purchasing personal information to assist them in doing due diligence on behalf of corporate clients.53 An article in the Atlantic Monthly described the arrests as revealing "a Chinese government that fears public exposure of corruption."⁵⁴ In August 2014, the Shanghai No. 1 Intermediate People's Court sentenced Yu to two years in prison and Humphrey to two years and six months in prison.⁵⁵

Commercial Developments and Cyber Theft

American companies cited the continuing deterioration in the business environment in China and continuing bias against foreign companies, despite Chinese government claims that "China has fully honored its extensive commitments of the WTO accession."⁵⁶ Chinese subsidies and the lack of transparency reportedly had a negative impact on U.S. businesses.⁵⁷ In 2014, an American Chamber of Commerce in China survey found that 41 percent of member companies surveyed believe that China is "less welcom[ing] than before."⁵⁸ A European Union Chamber of Commerce in China (EUCCC) survey found that 51 percent of member companies believe "that business in China has become more difficult over the

last couple of years,"⁵⁹ including 68 percent of large companies with over 1,000 employees.⁶⁰ According to 71 percent of member companies surveyed by the EUCCC, improved rule of law and more transparent policymaking are the most important factors for economic progress in China.⁶¹ Many U.S. technology and media companies remained blocked in China, including Facebook, Twitter, YouTube, Dropbox, the New York Times, and Bloomberg News.⁶² In May 2014, the Central Government Procurement Center banned the installation of Microsoft's Windows 8 on government computers,⁶³ and the Financial Times reported that SOEs were ordered to stop using U.S. consulting firms.⁶⁴ The United States and China continued to negotiate a bilateral

investment treaty and China continued to promote its Shanghai Free Trade Zone. In July 2014, during the Strategic and Economic Dialogue, the United States and China reportedly agreed to "intensify" negotiations over a bilateral investment treaty culminating in an agreement on "core issues" and "major articles" of the treaty by year's end, and to begin negotiations on a "negative list" in early 2015.⁶⁵ In January 2014, China submitted a fourth revised bid to join the WTO Government Procurement Agreement, which could open China's government procurement market, valued at US\$230 billion in 2012, to foreign companies.⁶⁶ In September 2013, a pilot Shanghai Free Trade Zone was opened to reduce restrictions on investment and the services market.⁶⁷ According to the Chinese government, the Shanghai Free Trade Zone is intended as a test area for "trade and investment liberalization" policies that may be implemented nationwide in the future.⁶⁸ As of June 2014, Chinese and foreign media noted that modest liberalization of trade and investment policies had occurred to date in the Shanghai Free Trade Zone,⁶⁹ although over 20 local governments have applied for similar free trade zone status.⁷⁰

There continued to be reports of significant theft of U.S. intellectual property originating from China, which caused significant losses for American companies.⁷¹ In May 2014, the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) charged five Chinese military hackers for cyber espionage against Westinghouse Electric Co., U.S. subsidiaries of SolarWorld AG, United States Steel Corp., Allegheny Technologies Inc., United Steel, Paper and Forestry, Rubber, Manufacturing, Energy, Allied Industrial and Service Workers International Union (United Steelworkers), and Alcoa Inc.⁷² The indictment marks the first time the DOJ has filed criminal charges against foreign government officials for computer hacking,⁷³ although the DOJ has brought criminal charges against employees of Chinese companies.⁷⁴ At the announcement of the indictment against the alleged military hackers, U.S. Federal Bureau of Investigation Director James B. Comey said, "[f]or too long, the Chinese government has blatantly sought to use cyber espionage to obtain economic advantage for its state-owned industries."⁷⁵ The Ministry of Foreign Affairs reportedly responded that the DOJ indictment included "intentionally-fabricated facts" and suspended the ongoing China-U.S. Cyber Working Group.⁷⁶ In June 2014, U.S. Ambassador to China Max Baucus described cyber theft by state actors as a "major threat" to U.S. economic and national security.⁷⁷ During the reporting year, the DOJ began criminal prosecutions in two significant cases involving the theft of agricultural trade secrets.⁷⁸ In December 2013, a Chinese national was arrested for allegedly conspiring to steal corn-related trade secrets of several U.S.-based seed manufacturing companies, including Monsanto and DuPont Pioneer, from fields in Iowa and Illinois.⁷⁹ In July 2014, a second Chinese national who was allegedly part of the conspiracy to steal corn-related trade secrets was arrested.⁸⁰ According to prosecutors, the value of the trade secrets was likely over US\$500 million.⁸¹ In December 2013, two agricultural scientists from China reportedly were indicted in a different case for allegedly stealing seeds from a biopharmaceutical company's research center in Kansas and providing them to a visiting Chinese delegation.⁸²

Intellectual Property Rights

During this reporting year, the State Council implemented amendments to the PRC Trademark Law,⁸³ and the Chinese gov-ernment and courts worked to strengthen the prosecution and en-forcement of intellectual property rights (IPR) in China.⁸⁴ U.S. companies in China, however, continued to have difficulty enforcing IPR through Chinese courts and administrative agencies.⁸⁵ Sales of IPR-intensive goods, including copyrighted software, music, and movies, remained low for U.S. companies in China.⁸⁶ One report estimated that in 2013, 74 percent of computer software in China.⁶⁰ Ohe report was unlicensed.⁸⁷ In 2014, Microsoft assisted state attorneys gen-eral in litigation against Chinese companies in U.S. state courts due to difficulties in collecting payments in China.⁸⁸ Trade secret protection is also difficult in China.⁸⁹ In August 2013, the U.S. pharmaceutical company Eli Lilly and its Chinese subsidiary were able to obtain the first preliminary injunction in a trade secret dis-pute.⁹⁰ Prior to implementation of the revised PRC Civil Procedure Law on January 1, 2013, preliminary injunctions were not available in trade secret cases.⁹¹ In 2014, Massachusetts-based AMSC had four ongoing lawsuits against Sinovel Wind Group (Sinovel) totaling an estimated US\$1.2 billion in damages, including a trade secrets case, two copyright infringement cases, and a commercial arbitration for violations of sales contracts.⁹² In June 2013, the DOJ, in a related case, also brought a criminal indictment against Sinovel, several Sinovel employees, and a former employee of AMSC's Chinese subsidiary.⁹³ In another significant lawsuit, Huawei Technologies (Huawei) filed civil complaints in its home-town of Shenzhen municipality, Guangdong province, against the Delaware company InterDigital, Inc., for failing to negotiate on fair, reasonable, and non-discriminatory terms for licensing its standard essential patents and abuse of its dominant market position.⁹⁴ According to analysis by an international law firm, Huawei's victory in the litigation "sends a clear message that China wants to encourage indigenous innovation and lower technology barriers against the development of domestic technology companies."⁹⁵ In May 2014, the amended PRC Trademark Law and imple-menting regulations took effect, which increased statutory damages

In May 2014, the amended PRC Trademark Law and implementing regulations took effect, which increased statutory damages for trademark infringement from 500,000 yuan (US\$80,000) to 3 million yuan (US\$480,000).⁹⁶ In most intellectual property cases, however, the recovered compensation is well below the statutory damages, and in one database of 5,169 intellectual property judgments for 2012, average compensation awarded was 44,871 yuan (US\$7,200).⁹⁷ During this reporting year, the State Administration for Industry and Commerce began to draft proposed revisions to the 1993 PRC Anti-Unfair Competition Law, China's key law for civil protection of trade secrets.⁹⁸

Antimonopoly Law and Company Law

Chinese authorities are conducting an increasing number of antimonopoly reviews, including merger reviews and investigations of abuse of dominant market positions.99 Article 7 of the PRC Antimonopoly Law provides preferential treatment for SOEs that are important to the national economy or security.¹⁰⁰ Between 2008 and 2013, the Ministry of Commerce (MOFCOM) received 866 declarations for "concentration of business operations," and among the 740 settled cases, MOFCOM unconditionally approved 717 "con-centration of business operations," conditionally approved 22, and prohibited only 1.¹⁰¹ In June 2014, however, MOFCOM blocked a cooperative vessel-sharing agreement between A.P. Moller-Maersk, CMA CGM, and MSC Mediterranean Shipping Company ("P3 network").¹⁰² The P3 network had been approved by the U.S. Federal Marine Commission¹⁰³ and the European Commission.¹⁰⁴ Analysts believe that the Chinese P3 network decision may have been influenced by a motivation to protect domestic industry; the PRC Antimonopoly Law provides for an assessment of the impact on "national economic development."¹⁰⁵ Chinese SOEs in the shipping industry had suffered significant losses in recent years and reportedly pressured Chinese government officials not to approve the P3 network.¹⁰⁶ The previous deal blocked by MOFCOM was the Coca-Cola Company's failed acquisition of Chinese beverage company Huiyuan Juice Group in 2009.¹⁰⁷ In 2013, 80 price-related investigations were conducted by the National Development and Reform Commission (NDRC) under the PRC Antimonopoly Law, a number four times greater than the total of 20 investigations conducted in the previous five years.¹⁰⁸ Investigations against U.S. and foreign firms reportedly have also increased.¹⁰⁹ In July 2014, NDRC reportedly determined that Qualcomm Inc., the American semiconductor company, was a monopoly, a decision which may result in up to US\$1 billion in fines.¹¹⁰ Also in July 2014, the Chinese government began investigating Microsoft for possible violations of the PRC Antimonopoly Law.¹¹¹ According to an August 2014 Wall Street Journal editorial, "[t]he investigations are clustered in industries in which foreign firms have a competitive advantage and Chinese firms are struggling," and these "attacks on foreign firms" may serve to "distract from the huge cost to consumers" of China's monopolist SOEs.¹¹² In September 2014, the US-China Business Council reported that 86 percent of firms that responded to its survey had some level of concern about competition enforcement ac-tivities in China.¹¹³ Foreign companies' concerns with China's enforcement activities included selective and subjective enforcement, lack of regulatory transparency, and the use of administrative intimidation tactics.¹¹⁴ According to a September 2014 U.S. Chamber of Commerce report, China's enforcement activities, which "often appear designed to advance industrial policy and boost national champions," may be a violation of its WTO commitments.¹¹⁵

In December 2013, the National People's Congress passed significant amendments to the PRC Company Law that simplified the registration process and review procedure for companies.¹¹⁶ Registered capital will no longer be required for registration of most companies, along with other reforms.¹¹⁷ In the first three months after the amended PRC Company Law took effect, the number of new companies increased by over 66 percent compared to the same three-month period in 2013.¹¹⁸ The amended PRC Company Law will increase the need for due diligence.¹¹⁹

World Trade Organization Disputes

During this reporting year, the U.S. Government continued to use the World Trade Organization (WTO) dispute settlement mechanism to address China's noncompliant trade policies, including export restrictions and subsidies, that could not be resolved through dialogue.¹²⁰ A lack of transparency in China and weak rule of law made WTO disputes challenging, a situation exacerbated by the fear of retaliation for companies that are involved in trade disputes.¹²¹ Four U.S. entities—United States Steel Corp., Allegheny Technologies Inc., U.S. subsidiaries of SolarWorld AG, and the United Steelworkers union—were allegedly victims of cyber theft after they challenged discriminatory Chinese trade policies.¹²² China also continued to challenge U.S. trade policies in WTO disputes.¹²³ As of July 2014, China had been involved in 12 WTO disputes as a complainant, 31 cases as a respondent, and 110 cases as a third party.¹²⁴ China has been a complainant in 9 cases against the United States and the United States has been a complainant in 15 cases against China.¹²⁵ In December 2013, China filed a WTO dispute challenging duties the United States had imposed on a number of Chinese products, including coated paper, steel products, and shrimp.¹²⁶ In the first half of 2014, significant WTO panel decisions were

issued in a rare earths dispute involving Chinese export quotas and an automobile subsidies dispute involving Chinese duties on U.S. automobile imports.¹²⁷ In March 2014, a WTO panel found that "under the circumstances, China's imposition of the export duties [on rare earths] in question was found to be inconsistent with Chi-na's WTO obligations," and "that China's export quotas were de-signed to achieve industrial policy goals rather than conserva-tion." ¹²⁸ In August 2014, the WTO Appellate Body upheld the panel's findings that China's rare earths export quotas were not meas-ures relating to conservation.¹²⁹ In May 2014, a WTO panel in an automobile duties case reportedly found a number of errors in China's determination of automobile duties, including calculating rates without a factual basis and not providing facts used to determine the duties.¹³⁰ The U.S. Trade Representative's Office (USTR) esti-mated over US\$5 billion of U.S. auto exports were affected by these illegal duties in 2013.¹³¹ USTR reported that the Chinese government imposed the duties in retaliation against U.S. President Barack Obama's decision in September 2009 to impose tariffs on Chinese tire imports.¹³² During the reporting year, the United States also initiated a WTO compliance proceeding against China's failure to implement an October 2012 WTO appellant report that upheld a finding that Chinese duties on imports of grain-oriented

flat-rolled electrical steel from the United States violated WTO rules. 133

Outbound Investments and Foreign Exchange Controls

In 2013, Chinese investments in the United States doubled from 2012 levels, reaching US\$14 billion, and China has now invested more in the United States over the past decade than any other country.134 According to the Rhodium Group, the largest of approximately 80 significant investments in 2013 were in the food in-dustry, energy, and real estate sectors.¹³⁵ China's Shuanghui International Holdings' US\$7.1 billion acquisition of the pork processor Smithfield Foods was the largest deal of 2013.136 In the first quarter of 2014, Chinese companies announced new deals totaling over US\$8 billion.¹³⁷ During 2014, the Committee on Foreign Investment in the U.S. (CFIUS) reviewed national security concerns relating to the announced acquisitions by the Chinese company Lenovo Group of an International Business Machines Corporation (IBM) server unit and of Motorola Mobility from Google.¹³⁸ In January 2014, Lenovo agreed to purchase IBM's x86 server business for US\$2.3 billion and Motorola Mobility for US\$2.9 billion.¹³⁹ The x86 servers are used by the Department of Defense, Department of Homeland Security, and Federal Bureau of Investigation.¹⁴⁰ As of July 2014, the deals were reportedly still under review by CFIUS.¹⁴¹ The purchase of residential properties in the United States by Chinese buyers also increased significantly, with US\$22 billion in purchases in the year ending March 2014, up from US\$13 billion in the previous year, raising questions about compliance with Chinese law.¹⁴² Chinese regulations prevent Chinese citizens from exchanging over US\$50,000 in currency per year, but CCTV reported in July 2014 that the Bank of China provided "illegal" foreign exchange services above that amount and expressly targeted Chinese looking to emigrate and purchase property overseas.¹⁴³

This past year, intervention by the Chinese government continued to contribute to significant undervaluation of the Chinese yuan.¹⁴⁴ The yuan reportedly reversed a trend of appreciation in 2014, depreciating by 1.5 percent in February 2014, for the largest two-week depreciation since 2005,¹⁴⁵ and depreciating 2.68 percent for the year ending in April 2014.¹⁴⁶ China's currency policy reportedly results in increases in the cost of U.S. imports for Chinese consumers and lowers the price of Chinese exports, increasing the U.S. trade deficit with China.¹⁴⁷ In 2013, China's inbound foreign direct investment (FDI) and current account surplus amounted to more than US\$446 billion,¹⁴⁸ and China's foreign currency reserves reached approximately US\$4 trillion in June 2014.¹⁴⁹ According to February 2014 analysis by the Economic Policy Institute, eliminating currency manipulation globally, with China as the "linchpin," could reduce the U.S. trade deficit in three years by as much as US\$500 billion and create up to 5.8 million U.S. jobs.¹⁵⁰

Food Safety and Labeling

During the Commission's 2014 reporting year, food safety concerns and labeling issues affected consumers in China and overseas. Chinese media highlighted official plans¹⁵¹ to address food

safety concerns, including the use of banned pesticides, 152 unsafe veterinary drugs, 153 illegal food additives 154 use of expired food, 155 sale of waste oil,¹⁵⁶ and mislabeled food.¹⁵⁷ A Pew Research survey published in September 2013 found 38 percent of Chinese consider food safety to be a "very big problem," an increase from the 12 per-cent reported in 2008.¹⁵⁸ In June 2014, an investigation by a re-porter for Chinese state media ¹⁵⁹ found widespread use of bribes by Chinese companies to obtain certifications for farm produce and other products, including pesticide.¹⁶⁰ During the reporting year, food safety concerns affected a number of foreign companies; for example, Wal-Mart announced that it would strengthen its food safe-ty inspection system in China¹⁶¹ after donkey meat sold in its stores there was found to contain fox meat.¹⁶² In July 2014, the Chinese subsidiary of the U.S. meat supplier OSI Group was also reportedly discovered selling expired meat in China and Japan, negatively impacting its customers McDonald's, KFC, Pizza Hut, Burger King, and Papa John's.¹⁶³ In June 2014, draft amendments to the PRC Food Safety Law, including improvements to the supervision and management system and higher penalties for violations, were published for public comment.¹⁶⁴

China's food safety concerns also affect U.S. consumers who may not be aware that a product is sourced from or processed in China.¹⁶⁵ In May 2014, the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) announced that since 2007 more than 1,000 canine deaths may be associated with eating jerky pet treats that primarily come from China.¹⁶⁶ Following the FDA announcement, U.S. pet food retailers Petco and PetSmart announced they would stop selling pet treats from China.¹⁶⁷ As of July 15, 2014, the FDA had 79 active import alerts for China, which is more than for any other coun-try.¹⁶⁸ In August 2013, China became eligible to export processed poultry to the United States, provided it is slaughtered in the United States or other approved countries.¹⁶⁹ According to the U.S. Department of Agriculture, imported processed chicken will not be labeled as a product of China if it is repackaged in the United States.¹⁷⁰ Although the U.S. Government plans to increase the number of food safety inspectors in China, there reportedly were difficulties in obtaining visas for them, despite U.S. Vice President Joe Biden addressing the issue during a December 2013 visit to China.¹⁷¹

Notes to Section III—Commercial Rule of Law

¹See World Trade Organization, "Protocols of Accession for New Members Since 1995, Including Commitments in Good and Services," last visited 28 July 14. China became a member of the World Trade Organization (WTO) on December 11, 2001. A list of members and their dates of membership is available on the WTO Web site.

²Information on China's participation in the World Trade Organization (WTO), including prin-cipal accession documents, schedules, trade policy reviews, and dispute case documents, can be found on the WTO Web site. China's commitments are outlined in these documents, as well as found on the WTO Web site. China's commitments are outlined in these documents, as well as in WTO agreements applicable to all members, including the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT 1947) and the Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights. See World Trade Organization, "WTO Legal Texts," last visited 28 July 14; World Trade Organization, Amex 1A, General Agreement, Marrakesh Agreement, Establishing the World Trade Organization, Annex 1A, General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade 1994, 15 April 1994, art. X. Transparency require-ments include those under Article X of GATT: "Laws, regulations, judicial decisions and admin-istrative rulings of general application, . . . , shall be published promptly in such a manner as to enable governments and traders to become acquainted with them." See, e.g., Sijie Chen, "Chi-na's Compliance With WTO Transparency Requirements: Institution-Related Impediments," Am-sterdam Law Forum, Vol. 4, No. 4 (Fall 2012), 25. ³ World Trade Organization, Report on the Working Party on the Accession of China, WT/ACC/CHN/49, 1 October 01, 34. See also Claustre Bajona and Tianshu Chu, "China's WTO

Accession and Its Effect on State-Owned Enterprises," East-West Center, No. 70, April 2004,

Accession and its Zener in the first sector of the sect Access, National Treatment and Transparency," 11 November 12, 4, 19, 29–30, 39, 41; Trade Lawyers Advisory Group, "China's Compliance With WTO Commitments and Obligations: 2005– 2007 Update," reprinted in U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, September

⁵See World Trade Organization, MTO Agreement, Marrakesh Agreement, Establishing the World Trade Organization, Annex 1C, Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Prop-

World Trade Organization, Annex IC, Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights, 15 April 94.
⁶See Donald C. Clarke, "China's Legal System and the WTO: Prospects for Compliance," Washington University Global Studies Law Review, Vol. 2, No. 1 (2003), 113–15.
⁷U.S. Government Accountability Office, "U.S.-China Trade: United States Has Secured Commitments in Key Bilateral Dialogues, but U.S. Agency Reporting on Status Should Be Improved," February 2014, 6.
⁸U.S. International Trade Commission, Interactive Tariff and Trade DataWeb, last visited 1 July 14; China's Compliance with the World Trade Organization and International Trade Rules, Hearing of the Congressional-Executive Commission on China. 15 January 14 Written States

Hearing of the Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 15 January 14, Written State-ment Submitted by Elizabeth J. Drake, Partner, Stewart and Stewart, 1. ⁹ Daniel H. Rosen and Thilo Hanemann, Rhodium Group and U.S. Chamber of Commerce, "New Realities in the US-China Investment Relationship," April 2014, 5. See also Bureau of Economic and Business Affairs, U.S. Department of State, "2014 Investment Climate Statement China," June 2014, 26–27.

¹⁰Thilo Hanemann and Cassie Gao, Rhodium Group, "Chinese FDI in the US: 2013 Recap

and 2014 Outlook," 7 January 14. ¹¹Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2013 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compli-ance," December 2013; Chris Wilson, Office of the United States Trade Representative, "United States Statement at the World Trade Organization Trade Policy Review of the People's Republic of China," 1 July 14.

of China," 1 July 14. ¹² Chinese Communist Party Central Committee, Decision on Certain Major Issues Regarding Comprehensively Deepening Reforms [Zhonggong zhongyang guanyu quanmian shenhua gaige ruogan zhongda wenti de jueding], reprinted in Xinhua, 15 November 13, secs. 1(2), 2(intro); Chris Wilson, Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "United States Statement at the World Trade Organization Trade Policy Review of the People's Republic of China," 1 July 14; Knowledge@Wharton, Wharton School, University of Pennsylvania, "Road to the Chinese Dream? Xi Jinping's Third Plenum Reform Plan," 10 December 13. ¹³ Shanghai Municipal People's Government, Measures for the Administration of China (Shanghai) Pilot Free Trade Zone (Municipal Decree No. 7) [Zhongguo (shanghai) ziyou maoyi shiyan gu guanli banfa (shi zhengfu ling di 7 haol) issued 29 Sentember 13 effective 1 October

shiyan qu guanli banfa (shi zhengfu ling di 7 hao)], issued 29 September 13, effective 1 October

shiyan qu guanlı banta (sni znengiu ing ur i navi), issued zo september 13. ¹⁴PRC Trademark Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo shangbiao fa], passed 23 August 82, amended 22 February 93, 27 October 01, 30 August 13, effective 1 May 14. ¹⁵Ministry of Finance, "2014 January to June State-Owned Enterprise and State-Controlled Enterprise Economic Situation" [2014 nian 1–6 yue guoyou ji guoyou kongqu qiye jingjing yunxing qingkuang], 17 July 14. The term SOE is often used, including by the Chinese govern-ment, to refer to both state-owned and state-controlled enterprises. ¹⁶Charlene Barshefsky and Long Yongtu, "A Win-Win Possibility for China-U.S. Trade Bilat-eral Investment Strategy Talk on July 9–10 Could Pay Big Dividends," Wall Street Journal, 30 June 14; Andrew Batson, "The SOE Irritant in U.S.-China Relations," Wall Street Journal, 7 July 13.

June 14; Andrew Batson, "The SOE Irritant in U.S.-China Relations," Wall Street Journal, 7 July 13. ¹⁷World Trade Organization, Report on the Working Party on the Accession of China, WT/ACC/CHN/49, 1 October 01, 34. ¹⁸Chinese Communist Party Central Committee, Decision on Certain Major Issues Regarding Comprehensively Deepening Reforms [Zhonggong zhongyang guanyu quanmian shenhua gaige ruogan zhongda wenti de jueding], reprinted in Xinhua, 15 November 13, secs. 1(2), 2(intro). ¹⁹See, e.g., Joseph Sternberg, "The Day the Chinese SOE Went to Court," Wall Street Jour-nal, 26 March 14.

²⁰ American Chamber of Commerce in the People's Republic of China, "2014 China Business Climate Survey Report," 2014, 10.
 ²¹ "List of Central State-Owned Enterprises" [Yangqi minglu], State-Owned Assets Super-

²¹ "List of Central State-Owned Enterprises" [Yangqi minglu], State-Owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission of the State Council, last visited 1 July 14.
 ²² Note that SOEs includes state-owned enterprises together with state-controlled enterprises. See "China Focus: China Pledges Further Reform for State-Dominated Sectors," Xinhua, 24 October 12; "All-Round Reform," China Daily, 13 November 13; Dong Zhang and Owen Freestone, Australian Government, The Treasury, "China's Unfinished State-Owned Enterprise Reforms," Economic Roundup, Issue 2, 2013.
 ²³Zhao Lingling and Yang Kai, "92 State-Owned Enterprises Shine on Fortune 500 List" [92 jia guoyou qiye shanyao shijie 500 qiang bangdan], China State-Owned Assets Report, 15 July 14

14.

²⁴ Dong Zhang and Owen Freestone, Australian Government, The Treasury, "China's Unfin-ished State-Owned Enterprise Reforms," Economic Roundup, Issue 2, 2013.
 ²⁵ KPMG, "State-Owned Entities: From Centrally-Planned Origins to Hybrid Market Competi-tors," June 2013, 4–5; Gao Yu and Wang Heyan, "How the Hammer Falls as China Nails Cor-ruption," Caixin, 24 July 14; James T. Areddy and Laurie Burkitt, "China Communist Party Ousts Chairman of Major State-Owned Firm," Wall Street Journal, 22 April 14.

²⁶ KPMG, "State-Owned Entities: From Centrally-Planned Origins to Hybrid Market Competitors," June 2013, 3–4; Richard McGregor, The Party: The Secret World of China's Communist Rulers (New York: Harper Collins, 2010), 34–69; Richard McGregor, "China's Private Party," Wall Street Journal, 15 May 10.
²⁷ Daniel C.K. Chow, "China's Indigenous Innovation Policies and the World Trade Organization," Northwastern Journal of International Law & Business, Vol. 34, Journal (Fall 2013), 81.

tion," Northwestern Journal of International Law & Business, Vol. 34, Issue 1 (Fall 2013), 81,

tion," Northwestern Journal of International Law & Business, Vol. 34, Issue 1 (Fall 2013), 81, 84. ²⁸Chinese Communist Party Central Committee, Decision on Certain Major Issues Regarding Comprehensively Deepening Reforms [Zhonggong zhongyang guanyu quanmian shenhua gaige ruogan zhongda wenti de jueding], reprinted in Xinhua, 15 November 13, sec. 2(6); Zheng Yangpeng, "Private Firms Shy Away From SOEs," China Daily, 10 April 14; Meng Jing, "Feel-ings Are Mixed Over Mixed-Ownership Model," China Daily, 13 March 14. ²⁹Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2013 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compli-ance," December 2013, 46; Daniel C.K. Chow, "China's Indigenous Innovation Policies and the World Trade Organization," Northwestern Journal of International Law & Business, Vol. 34, Issue 1 (Fall 2013), 81, 84. ³⁰Daniel C.K. Chow, "China's Indigenous Innovation Policies and the World Trade Organiza-tion," Northwestern Journal of International Law & Business, Vol. 34, Issue 1 (Fall 2013), 81, 84.

⁴⁰⁰ And a second reaction of the second

³² Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2013 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance," December 2013, 3, 76.
 ³³ Ibid., 46–47.
 ³⁴ American Chamber of Commerce in the People's Republic of China, "2014 China Business Climate Survey Report," 2014, 12; Simon Denyer, "U.S. Companies Feel a Chill in China, Even as Many Still Rake in Profits," Washington Post, 4 July 14; Benjamin Shobert, "Three Ways To Understand GSK's China Scandal," Forbes, 4 September 13.
 ³⁵ Chris Wilson, Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "United States Statement at the World Trade Organization Trade Policy Review of the People's Republic of China," 1 July 14; Angelos Pangratis, Mission to the World Trade Organization, European Union, "European Union Statement on 5th Trade Policy Review of China," reprinted in China Trade Extra, 1 July 14.

³⁷ US-China Business Council, "China 2014 Regulatory Transparency Scorecard," March 2014,

4.
 ³⁸U.S. Department of the Treasury, Office of Public Affairs, Joint U.S.-China Fact Sheet Fourth U.S.-China Strategic Economic Dialogue, 18 June 08, sec. IV.
 ³⁹PRC Trademark Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo shangbiao fa], passed 23 August 82,
 ³⁹PRC Trademark Law [20, 27 October 01, 30 August 13, effective 1 May 14.

⁴⁰ Jack Chang, "New Trademark Rules Leave Owners Unprotected," China Law & Practice, July-August 2014; Helen Sloan, "Inside Track: Fighting the Fakes in China," World Trademark Review, August-September 2011; Ron Cai and Amanda Wu, Davis Wright Tremaine LLP, "Chinese Government Issues the Third Amendment to the Trademark Law To Strengthen Trade-

mark Protection," 27 January 14.
 ⁴¹Transparency International, "Transparency in Corporate Reporting: Assessing Emerging Market Multinationals," 16 October 13, 35–37.
 ⁴² "China Companies Rank Lowest in Survey of Transparency Reporting," Bloomberg, 17 October 19, 200

ber 13.

⁴² "China Companies Kank Lowest in Survey of Transparency Reporting," Bloomberg, 17 October 13.
 ⁴³ See, e.g., China's Treatment of Foreign Journalists, Staff Roundtable of the Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 11 December 13, Written Statement of The New York Times, Submitted by Jill Abramson, Executive Editor, New York Times, Presented by Edward Wong, Correspondent, New York Times, 17 June 14; Kim Hjelmgaard, "Guardian' Says Website Blocked in China for No Reason," USA Today, 8 January 14; William Wan, "China Blocks New York Times Web Site After Report on Leader's Wealth," Washington Post, 26 October 12.
 ⁴⁴ Matt Schiavenza, "What's at Stake in Bloomberg's China Coverage," Atlantic, 20 November 13; Edward Wong, "Bloomberg News Is Said To Curb Articles That Might Anger China," New York Times, 8 November 13.
 ⁴⁵ Michael Forsythe, "As China's Leader Fights Graft, His Relatives Shed Assets," New York Times, 17 June 14; Kathy Chu and William Launder, "U.S. Media Firms Stymied in China," New York Times, 17 June 14; Kathy Chu and William Launder, "U.S. Media Firms Stymied in China," New York Times, 17 June 14; Kathy Chu and William Launder, "U.S. Media Firms Stymied in China," Wall Street Journal, 6 December 13; China's Treatment of Foreign Journalists, Staff Roundtable of the Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 11 December 13, Written Statement of The New York Times, Orrespondent, New York Times.
 ⁴⁰ U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, In the Matter of BDO China Dahua CPA Co., Ltd., et al., Initial Decision (Public), File NOS 3–14872, 3–15116, Release No. 553 Administrative Proceeding File, 22 January 14, 3.
 ⁴⁷ Ibid., 10, 13; Brian V. Breheny et al., Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP, "SEC Judge Issues Initial Decision Regarding Chinese Affiliates of the Big Four Accounting Firms," 23 January 14; Nathaniel B. Edmonds et al., Paul Hastings LLP, "Accounting Firms in Settlement Negotiations Over SEC De

ment Negotiations Over SEC Decision: Implications for Doing Business in China," Stay Current, June 2014.

⁴⁸ Susanne J. Harris et al., Mayer Brown JSM, "China: PRC Laws No Excuse for Non-Compliance With SFC Requests," reprinted in Mondaq, 9 June 14. ⁴⁹ American Chamber of Commerce in China (AmCham), "2014 China Business Climate Sur-

vey Report," 2014, 11. According to the AmCham survey, 56 percent of the companies surveyed

reported that Internet censorship negatively or somewhat negatively affected their business in China, and 66 percent of the companies surveyed reported that the blocking of Internet search engines negatively or somewhat negatively affected their business. ⁵⁰ Ibid., 12. According to the AmCham survey, 73 percent of the companies surveyed identified

"difficulty of obtaining credible data" as the biggest obstacle for pursuing mergers and acquisi-⁵¹James T. Areddy, "China's Transparency Standards, U.S. Investor Expectations Collide,"

Wall Street Journal, 27 August 13. ⁵²Ana Swanson, "China's Chilling Crackdown on Due-Diligence Companies," Atlantic, 23 Oc-

tober 13.

⁵³ Ibid.; Peter Humphrey, "How Fraud Investigations Just Got Harder in China," Fraud Ex-aminer, Association of Certified Fraud Examiners, May 2013; Zou Wei, "Shanghai Public Secu-rity Knocks Out First Illegal Investigation Company in China Started by a Foreigner" [Shanghai gongan dadiao shou ge waiguoren zai hua kaiban de feifa diaocha gongsi], Xinhua, 27 August

 ⁵⁴Ana Swanson, "China's Chilling Crackdown on Due-Diligence Companies," Atlantic, 23 October 13.

⁵⁵Shanghai No. 1 Intermediate People's Court, Weibo post, 8 August 14, 10:57 p.m. The Shanghai No. 1 Intermediate People's Court sentenced Yu Yingzeng to two years in prison and fined her 150,000 yuan (US\$24,000). Peter Humphrey was sentenced to two years and six months in prison, fined 200,000 yuan (US\$32,000), and will be deported upon completion of his sentence.

⁵⁶World Trade Organization, Trade Policy Review, Trade Policy Review Body, Report By China, WT/TPR/G/300, 27 May 14, 23. ⁵⁷US-China Business Council, "USCBC 2013 China Business Environment Survey Results,"

10 October 13, 2

⁵⁸ American Chamber of Commerce in the People's Republic of China, "American Business in China 2014 White Paper," 2014, 9, 14. ⁵⁹ European Union Chamber of Commerce in China and Roland Berger Strategy Consultants,

"European Business in China: Business Confidence Survey 2014," May 2014, 14. ⁶⁰ Ibid.

61 Ibid., 43

⁶¹Ibid., 43.
 ⁶²Michael Schuman, "China Escalates Its War on American Tech Firms," Time, 5 June 14;
 Michael Kan, "China Cuts Access to Dropbox," 19 June 14; Kathy Chu and William Launder,
 "U.S. Media Firms Stymied in China," Wall Street Journal, 6 December 13; Michael Forsythe,
 "As China's Leader Fights Graft, His Relatives Shed Assets," New York Times, 17 June 14.
 ⁶³Central Government Procurement Center, Important Circular of the Central Government

Agencies Government Procurement Center [Zhongyang guojia jiguan zhengfu caigou zhongxin zhongyao tongzhi], 16 May 14; "China Excludes Windows 8 From Government Computers," Xinhua, 20 May 14; Simon Denyer, "As Cyber Rift Deepens, China Bans Use of Windows 8 on Government Computers," Washington Post, 21 May 14. ⁶⁴ Jamil Anderlini, "China Clamps Down on US Consulting Groups," Financial Times, 25 May

⁶⁴ Jamil Anderlini, "China Clamps Down on US Consulting Groups," Financial Times, 25 May
 ⁶⁴ Jamil Anderlini, "China Clamps Down on US Consulting Groups," Financial Times, 25 May
 ⁶⁵ U.S. Department of the Treasury, Press Center, "Updated: U.S.-China Joint Fact Sheet
 ⁶⁶ Yao Jing, "China Aims To Open Up Procurement Market," China Daily, 11 January 14.
 ⁶⁷ Shanghai Municipal People's Government, Administrative Measures for the China (Shanghai) Pilot Free Trade Zone [Zhongguo (shanghai) ziyou maoyi shiyan qu guanli banfa], issued
 ⁶⁹ World Trade Organization, Trade Policy Review, Trade Policy Review Body, Report By the Secretariat, WT/TPR/S/300, 27 May 14, 51.
 ⁶⁹ World Trade Organization, Trade Policy Review, Trade Policy Review, reprinted in New York Times, 1 July 14; "FTZ Needs Predictable Reforms," China Daily, 17 June 14.
 ⁷¹ Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2013 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance," December 2013.

¹² Office of the U.S. Irade Representative, 2013 Report to Congress on China's W10 Compli-ance," December 2013.
¹² United States v. Wang Dong, Sun Kailiang, Wen Xinyu, Huang Zhenyu and Gu Chunhui, Western District of Pennsylvania, Criminal No. 14–118, 1 May 14, 3; U.S. Department of Jus-tice, Office of Public Affairs, "U.S. Charges Five Chinese Military Hackers for Cyber Espionage Against U.S. Corporations and a Labor Organization for Commercial Advantage," 19 May 14.
¹³ U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Public Affairs, "U.S. Charges Five Chinese Military Hackers for Cyber Reprince Against U.S. Commerciane and a Labor Organization for Commerciane Complexity of Commerciane Complexity of Commerciane Complexity of Commerciane Commerciane Complexity of Commerciane Commercian

⁷³ U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Public Affairs, "U.S. Charges Five Chinese Military Hackers for Cyber Espionage Against U.S. Corporations and a Labor Organization for Commer-cial Advantage," 19 May 14. ⁷⁴ U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Public Affairs, "Sinovel Corporation and Three Individ-uals Charged in Wisconsin With Theft of Amsc Trade Secrets," 27 June 13; U.S. Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Press Release: Chinese National Arrested for Conspiring To Steal Trade Se-crets," 2 July 14; "Chinese Woman Charged in Trade Secrets Theft Case," Associated Press, re-printed in Washington Pacet 2 July 14.

⁷⁵U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Public Affairs, "U.S. Charges Five Chinese Military Hackers for Cyber Espionage Against U.S. Corporations and a Labor Organization for Commer-

⁷⁶ "China Suspends Cyber Working Group Activities With US To Protest Cyber Theft Indictment," Xinhua, reprinted in China Daily, 20 May 14.
 ⁷⁷ U.S. Embassy, Beijing, "Ambassador Baucus's Speech to the Business Community," 25 June 14; Michael Martina, "U.S. Ambassador Baucus Says China Hacking Threatens National Security," Reuters, 25 June 14.

⁷⁸ John Eligon and Patrick Zuo, "Designer Seed Thought To Be Latest Target By Chinese," New York Times, 4 February 14; U.S. Department of Justice, U.S. Attorney Nicholas A. Klinefeldt, Southern District of Iowa, "Chinese National Arrested for Conspiring To Steal Trade Secrets," 12 December 13; U.S. Department of Justice, U.S. Attorney's Office, District of Kansas, "Two Agricultural Scientists From China Charged With Stealing Trade Secrets," 12 December

⁷⁹U.S. Department of Justice, U.S. Attorney's Office, Southern District of Iowa, "Chinese Na-⁷⁹U.S. Department of Justice, U.S. Attorney's Office, Southern District of Iowa, "Chinese Na-tional Arrested for Conspiring To Steal Trade Secrets," 12 December 13. ⁸⁰U.S. Department of Justice, U.S. Attorney's Office, Southern District of Iowa, "Chinese Na-tional Arrested for Conspiring To Steal Trade Secrets," 2 July 14. ⁸¹ "Chinese Woman in Seed Corn Case Released on Bond," Associated Press, 22 July 14. ⁸²U.S. Department of Justice, U.S. Attorney's Office, District of Kansas, "Two Agricultural Scientists From China Charged With Stealing Trade Secrets," 12 December 13. ⁸³ PRC Trademark Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo shangbiao fa], passed 23 August 82, amended 22 February 93, 27 October 01, 30 August 13, effective 1 May 14; PRC Trademark Law Implementing Regulations [Zhonghua renmin heguo shangbiao fa shishi tiaoli], issued 29 April 14, effective 1 May 14. ⁸⁴ Trademark Office, Trademark Review and Adjudication Board of State Administration of In-dustry and Commerce, "Annual Development Report on China's Trademark Strategy 2013," 25 March 14, 1; Supreme People's Court, Intellectual Property Protection by Chinese Courts in 2013 [2013 nian zhongguo fayuan zhishichanquan sifa baohu zhuangkuang], reprinted in China 2013 [2013 nian zhongguo fayuan zhishichanquan sifa baohu zhuangkuang], reprinted in China Court Network, 26 April 14; Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2014 Special 301 Report,"

April 2014, 10, 30–31. ⁸⁵Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2014 Special 301 Report," April 2014, 30–31; American Chamber of Commerce in the People's Republic of China (AmCham), "2014 China Business Climate Survey Report 2014," 2014, 20. According to the AmCham's survey, 68 percent of respondents characterized intellectual property enforcement in China as ineffective (54 per-cent) or totally ineffective (14 percent).

 ⁸⁶Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2014 Special 301 Report," April 2014, 31, 33.
 ⁸⁷BSA, The Software Alliance, "The Compliance Gap: BSA Global Software Survey," June 2014, 4.

⁸⁸ James R. Hagerty and Shira Ovide, "Microsoft Pursues New Tack on Piracy," Wall Street Journal, 16 March 14. ⁸⁹U.S.-China Business Council, "Recommendations for Strengthening Trade Secret Protection

⁵⁶ James R. Hagerty and Shira Ovide, "Microsoft Pursues New Tack on Piracy," Wall Street Journal, 16 March 14.
 ⁸⁰ U.S.-China Business Council, "Recommendations for Strengthening Trade Secret Protection in China," September 2013.
 ⁹⁰ Ma Xueling and Kan Feng, "Supreme People's Court Publishes 10 Innovative Intellectual Property Model Cases" [Zuigaofa gongbu 10 da chuangxinxing zhishi chanquan anli], China News Net, reprinted in China Intellectual Property Protection Network, 22 October 13; Christiner Yiu and Yijun Ge, Bird & Bird LLP, "Eli Lilly v. Huang: Shanghai Court Issues Interlocutory Injunction Against Breach of Trade Secret," 21 August 13; Mark Cohen, "IPR Model Cases: Part of the Long Journey Towards IPR Case Law With 'Chinese Characteristics?'" China IPR (blog), 10 November 13.
 ⁹¹ Ma Xueling and Kan Feng, "Supreme People's Court Publishes 10 Innovative Intellectual Property Model Cases" [Zuigaofa gongbu 10 da chuangxinxing zhishi chanquan anli], China News Net, reprinted in China Intellectual Property Protection Network, 22 October 13.
 ⁹² MSC, "China's Supreme People Court Decides in Favor of AMSC on Jurisdictional Matters," 19 February 14; Justin Doom, "China Supreme Court Ruling Favors AMSC in Two Sinovel Suits," Blomberg, 19 February 14.
 ⁹³ U.S. Department of Justice, "Sinovel Corporation and Three Individuals Charged in Wisconsin With Theft of Amsc Trade Secrets," 27 June 13.
 ⁹⁴ Guangdong Province High Court Civil Decision No. 305 (2013) [2013 yue gaofa minsan zhongzi di 305 hao], Huawei Technology Co. Ltd. v. InterDigital Technolgy Corporation [Huawei Jishu youxian gongsi su jiaohu shuzi jishu gongsi], 16 October 13, Michael Han and Kexin Li, Freshfields Bruckhaus Deringer LLP, Beijing, "Huawei v. Inter-Digital: China at the Crossroads of Antitrust and Intellectual Property, Competition Policy International, 28 November 13.
 ⁹⁶ PRC Trademark Law Implementing Regulations [Zhonghua re

⁹⁹Ministry of Commerce, "MOFCOM Holds a Special Press Conference on Anti-Monopoly," 4
 ⁹⁰Ministry of Commerce, "MOFCOM Holds a Special Press Conference on Anti-Monopoly," 4
 March 14; Sue Hao and John Lenhart, "China's 'Golden Year' of Antimonopoly Investigations," China Business Review, 12 December 13; Lian Hongyang, "Diluting Monopolies Is a Fundamental Antimonopoly Measure" [Xishi longduan quanwei fanlongduan fudi chouxin], Guangzhou

Daily, 26 November 13. ¹⁰⁰ PRC Antimonopoly Law [Zhonghua renmin gonghe guo fan longduan fa], passed 30 August 07, effective 1 August 08, art. 7; Peter Wang, Jones Day, "New Chinese Anti-Monopoly Law,"

October 2007; Hu Shuli, "China Must Rein in Its State-Owned Monopolies," South China Morning Post, 29 August 13. ¹⁰¹ Ministry of Commerce, "MOFCOM Holds a Special Press Conference on Anti-Monopoly,"

4 March 14.

¹⁰²Ministry of Commerce, "Ministry of Commerce on the Prohibition of Maersk, Mediterra-nean Shipping Company, CMA CGM To Establish Concentrated Business Network Operations Antimonopoly Review Decision" [Shangwu bu guanyu jinzhi mashiju, dizhonghai hangyun, da fei sheli wangluo zhongxin jingying zhe jizhong fan longduan shencha jueding de gonggao], 17 June 14.

¹⁰² U.S. Federal Maritime Commission, "P3 Network Vessel Sharing Agreement, FMC Agreement No. 012230," 20 March 14. ¹⁰⁴ "Maersk Line and P3 Partners Receive European Commission Affirmation," Maersk Press

¹⁰⁴ "Maersk Line and P3 Partners Receive European Commission Affirmation," Maersk Press Release, 6 June 14.
 ¹⁰⁵ PRC Antimonopoly Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan longduan fa], passed 30 August 07, effective 1 August 08, art. 27(5); Tom Mitchell, "Domestic Factors Key in China's Shipping Rejection," Financial Times, 18 June 14; Bradley S. Lui and Lei Ouyang, Morrison Foerster LLP, "China: China's MOFCOM Blocks P3 Alliance," reprinted in Mondaq, 7 July 14.
 ¹⁰⁶ Tom Mitchell, "Domestic Factors Key in China's Shipping Rejection," Financial Times, 18 June 14; Bradley S. Lui and Lei Ouyang, Morrison Foerster LLP, "China: China's MOFCOM Blocks P3 Alliance," reprinted in Mondaq, 7 July 14.
 ¹⁰⁷ Ministry of Commerce, "Ministry of Commerce Spokesman Yao Jian on Coca-Cola's Acquisition of Huiyuan Antitrust Review Decision Press Conference" [Shangwu bu xinwen fayan ren vao iian iiu kekoukele gongesi shougou huiyuan gongsi fan longduan shencha jueding da jizhe

yao jian jiu kekoukele gongsi shougou huiyuan gongsi fan longduan shencha jueding da jizhe wen], 24 March 09; Valerie Bauerlein and Gordon Fairclough, "Beijing Thwarts Coke's Takeover Bid," 19 March 09; Tom Mitchell, "Domestic Factors Key in China's Shipping Rejection," Finan-

cial Times, 18 June 14. ¹⁰⁸Sue Hao and John Lenhart, "China's 'Golden Year' of Antimonopoly Investigations," China

¹⁰⁸ Sue Hao and John Lenhart, "China's 'Golden Year' of Antimonopoly Investigations," China Business Review, 12 December 13.
 ¹⁰⁹ Paul Carsten, "China Regulator Announces Anti-Monopoly Probe of Microsoft," Reuters, 29 July 14; European Union Chamber of Commerce in China, "European Chamber Releases Statement on China AML-Related Investigations," 13 August 14.
 ¹¹⁰ Peter Carsten and Michael Martina, "China Regulator Determines Qualcomm Has Monopoly: State-Run Newspaper," Reuters, 24 July 14.
 ¹¹¹ Shira Ovide, "China Raids Microsoft Offices," Wall Street Journal, 29 July 14.
 ¹¹² "Beijing vs. Foreign Capitalist Roaders," Wall Street Journal, 14 August 14.
 ¹¹³ US-China Business Council, "Competition Policy and Enforcement in China," September 2014. 11.

¹¹³ US-China Business Council, "Competition Policy and Enforcement in China," September 2014, 11.
 ¹¹⁴ American Chamber of Commerce in the People's Republic of China, "Challenges and Opportunities in China's Investment Environment: 2014," September 2014, Chairman's Message; US-China Business Council, "Competition Policy and Enforcement in China," September 2014, 1; European Union Chamber of Commerce in China, "European Chamber Releases Statement on China AML-Related Investigations," 13 August 14.
 ¹¹⁵ U.S. Chamber of Commerce, "Competing Interests in China's Competition Law Enforcement".

¹¹⁶ Decision of the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress To Revise the "Law of the People's Republic of China on Protecting the Marine Environment" Among Seven Laws [Quanguo renda changwei hui guanyu xiugai "haiyang huanjing baohu fa" deng qi bu falu de jueding], reprinted in Xinhua, 28 December 13; Laney Zhang, "China: Company Law Revised To Remove Registered Capital Requirements," Global Legal Monitor, Library of Congress, 12 March 14 March 14.

March 14.
 ¹¹⁷ PRC Company Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo gongsi fal, passed 29 December 93, amended 25 December 99, 28 August 04, 27 October 05, 28 December 13, effective 1 March 14, arts. 26, 28; Laney Zhang, "China: Company Law Revised To Remove Registered Capital Requirements," Global Legal Monitor, Library of Congress, 12 March 14; Bryan Chan and Eva Wang, Linklaters LLP, "China's New Company Registration Regime," February 2014; Hogan Lovells, "China's New Companies Surge on Business Registration Reform," Xinhua, 7 July 14.
 ¹¹⁹ Leo Zhou Liang, "China's Simplified (and Cheaper) Company Registration Process," Dacheng Law Office, 13 May 14.
 ¹²⁰ Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2013 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance," December 2013, 2.
 ¹²¹ Ibid, 3.
 ¹²² Keith Bradsher, "Retaliatory Attacks, Online," New York Times, 20 May 14.

¹²²Keith Bradsher, "Retaliatory Attacks, Online," New York Times, 20 May 14.
 ¹²³Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "WTO Dispute Settlement Proceeding Regarding Certain Methodologies and Their Application to Anti-Dumping Proceedings Involving China,"

Federal Register, 8 April 14. ¹²⁴ World Trade Organization, "Disputes by Country/Territory," last visited 1 July 14.

¹²⁵ Ibid.

¹²⁶ World Trade Organization, DS471, United States—Certain Methodologies and Their Appli-cation to Anti-Dumping Proceedings Involving China, Dispute Settlement, last visited, 1 July 14; Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "WTO Dispute Settlement Proceeding Regarding China, "WTO Dispute Settlement Proceedings China," Certain Methodologies and Their Application to Anti-Dumping Proceedings Involving China, Federal Register, 8 April 14. ¹²⁷World Trade Organization, DS431, China—Measures Related to the Exportation of Rare

Earths, Tungsten and Molybdenum, Dispute Settlement, last visited 15 August 14; World Trade Organization, DS440, China—Anti-Dumping and Countervailing Duties on Certain Automobiles From the United States, Dispute Settlement, last visited 15 August 14.

¹²⁸World Trade Organization, DS431, China—Measures Related to the Exportation of Rare

¹²⁰ World Trade Organization, DS431, China—Measures Kelated to the Exportation of Kare Earths, Tungsten and Molybdenum, Dispute Settlement, last visited 15 August 14.
¹²⁹ Ibid.; Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "U.S. Trade Representative Michal Froman Announces U.S. Victory in Challenge to China's Rare Earth Export Restraints," 7 August 14.
¹³⁰ World Trade Organization, DS440, China—Anti-Dumping and Countervailing Duties on Certain Automobiles From the United States, Dispute Settlement, last visited 28 July 14; Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "United States Wins Trade Enforcement Case Against China on Autors," May 2014

on Autos," May 2014 ¹³¹Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "United States Wins Trade Enforcement Case Against China on Autos," May 2014. ¹³²Ibid.

¹³³World Trade Organization, DS414, China—Countervailing and Anti-Dumping Duties on Grain Oriented Flat-Rolled Electrical Steel From the United States, Dispute Settlement, last visited 15 August 14.

¹³⁴ Derek M. Scissors, American Enterprise Institute, "China Invests (Somewhat) More in the World," January 2014.

World," January 2014.
 ¹³⁵ Thilo Hanemann and Cassie Gao, Rhodium Group, "Chinese FDI in the US: 2013 Recap and 2014 Outlook," 7 January 14. The U.S. Department of State Bureau of Economic and Business Affairs described the Rhodium Group as "a leading private consultancy focused on U.S.-China investment." See U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Economic and Business Affairs, "2014 Investment Climate Statement—China," June 2014.
 ¹³⁶ Thilo Hanemann and Cassie Gao, Rhodium Group, "Chinese FDI in the US: 2013 Recap and 2014 Outlook," 7 January 14.
 ¹³⁷ Thilo Hanemann and Cassie Group, "Chinese FDI in the United States: Q1 2014 Undate."

¹³⁷Thilo Hanemann, Rhodium Group, "Chinese FDI in the United States: Q1 2014 Update," 8 May 14. ¹³⁸David McLaughlin and Alex Barinka, "Lenovo-IBM Deal Probed by U.S. Over Servers at

¹⁴⁰ Charlie Osborne, "Lenovo: IBM, Motorola Deals To Close by U.S. Over Servers at Partagon," Blomberg, 4 April 14.
 ¹³⁹ IBM, "Lenovo Plans To Acquire IBM's x86 Server Business," 23 January 14; Lenovo, "Lenovo To Acquire Motorola Mobility From Google," 29 January 14.
 ¹⁴⁰ Charlie Osborne, "Lenovo: IBM, Motorola Deals To Close by 2015," CNET, 2 July 14; David McLaughlin and Alex Barinka, "Lenovo-IBM Deal Probed by U.S. Over Servers at Pentagon,"

McLadghim and Alex Barmka, Lenovo-BM Deal Probed by C.S. Over Servers at Pentagon, Bloomberg, 4 April 14.
 ¹⁴¹Bien Perez, "Lenovo Expects All-Clear for IBM, Motorola Mobility Deals," South China Morning Post, 3 July 14.
 ¹⁴²Nick Timiraos, "Chinese Lead Way as Foreigners Step Up Purchases of U.S. Homes," Wall Street Journal, 8 July 14; Lingling Wei, "CCTV Accuses Bank of China of Money Laundering,"
 Wall Street Journal, 9 July 14.
 ¹⁴³Street Journal, 9 July 14.
 ¹⁴³Street Journal, 9 July 14.

 ¹⁴³ "CCTV Reports on Fraudulent Money Laundering: Foreign Currency Controls Almost Non-existent" [Yang shi baodao cheng zhonghang gongran zao jia xi hei qian waihui guanzhi xing tong tong xu shel, CCTV, reposted on Sina, 9 July 14; "CCTV Exposes Fraud and Money Laundering: Employee Says Lots of Dirty Money Can Be Cleaned" [Yangshi puguang zhongxing zaojia xi heiqian yuangong cheng duo hei de qian dou neng xi bai], CCTV, reprinted in Xinhua, 9 July 14; Bank of China, "Bank of China Explains "Special Exchange Channel" [Zhongguo yinghang guangyu "you huitong" yewu de shouming], 9 July 14; Didi Kirsten Tatlow, "Battle Between Two State Giants, CCTV and Bank of China, Unravels," New York Times, Sinosphere (blog), 10 July 14.
 ¹⁴⁴ U.S. Department of the Treasury, Office of International Affairs, "Report to Congress on International Economic and Exchange Rate Policies," 15 April 14, 15–16.
 ¹⁴⁵ World Bank, "China Economic Update," June 2014, 13.
 ¹⁴⁶ U.S. Department of the Treasury, Office of International Affairs, "Report to Congress on International Economic and Exchange Rate Policies," 15 April 14, 15–16.
 ¹⁴⁴ World Bank, "China Economic Policy Institute, "Stop Currency Manipulation and Create Millions of Jobs," EPI Briefing Paper No. 372, 26 February 14, 3.
 ¹⁴⁹ "China's Forex Reserves Rise to \$4 Trillion," Xinhua, reprinted in China Daily, 12 June 14; Wayne Arnold and Ken Brown, "Currency Reserves Swell in Asia," Wall Street Journal, 8 July 14. ¹⁴³ "CCTV Reports on Fraudulent Money Laundering: Foreign Currency Controls Almost Non-

14; Wayne Arnold and Ken Brown, "Currency Reserves Swell in Asia," Wall Street Journal, 8 July 14.
 ¹⁵⁰ Robert E. Scott, Economic Policy Institute, "Stop Currency Manipulation and Create Millions of Jobs," EPI Briefing Paper No. 372, 26 February 14, 3.
 ¹⁵¹ "Chinese Gov't Urges Food Safety," China Daily, 27 May 14; Yanzhong Huang, "The 2008 Milk Scandal Revisited," Council on Foreign Relations, Asia Unbound (blog), 16 July 14.
 ¹⁵² See "Chinese Herbs: Elixir of Health or Pesticide Cocktail?" Greenpeace, 2013, 12.
 ¹⁵³ See Zhou Wenting, "Banned Substances Found in Vet Drugs," China Daily, 12 August 13.
 ¹⁵⁴ See Li Jing, "Preserved Egg Companies Shut in Toxic Chemical Scandal," South China Morning Post, 16 June 13.
 ¹⁵⁵ John Balzano, "China Focuses Regulatory Enforcement on Expired Food and Village Markets," Forbes, 24 March 14.
 ¹⁵⁶ See Michael Riggs, "China's Frightening, Unpleasant, Cooking-Oil Scandal," Atlantic, 30

¹⁵⁶See Michael Riggs, "China's Frightening, Unpleasant Cooking-Oil Scandal," Atlantic, 30

October 13. ¹⁵⁷See Laurie Burkitt, "Wal-Mart Recalls Donkey Meat in China," Wall Street Journal, 2 Jan-

¹⁵⁸ Pew Research Center, Pew Research Global Attitudes Project, "Environmental Concerns on the Rise in China," 19 September 13. ¹⁵⁹ Mao Weihao et al., "Certification or Recognize Money?—A Xinhua Reporter's Undercover Investigation of the Certification Market" [Renzheng, haishi rengian?—xinhua she jizhe diaocha anfang renzhen shichang], Xinhua, 15 June 14.

¹⁶⁰ Mandy Zuo, "Mainland Industries Bribing Their Way to Quality-Control Certification: Xinhua," South China Morning Post, 16 June 14. ¹⁶¹ Gail Sullivan, "Wal-Mart To Triple Food Safety Spending in China After Donkey Meat Dis-aster," Washington Post, Morning Mix (blog), 17 June 14. ¹⁶² Laurie Burkitt, "Wal-Mart Recalls Donkey Meat in China," Wall Street Journal, 2 January 14

14

14.
 ¹⁶³ Sophia Yan, "China Scare Snares Burger King, Papa John's," CNN Money, 22 July 14.
 ¹⁶⁴ National People's Congress, Food Safety Law (Draft Revisions) Full Text [Shipin anquan fa (xiuding caoan) quanwen], 30 June 14; "Local Watchdogs Empowered in Food Safety Shake-Up," Xinhua, 26 January 14; "Chinese Law Makers Review Food Safety Law," CCTV, 26 June 14.
 ¹⁶⁵ For example, during a June 2014 hearing, Dr. Daniel Engeljohn, Assistant Administrator for the Food Safety Inspection Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, explained that poultry processed in China will not be labeled as being from China if it is repackaged in the United States. See Pet Treats and Processed Chicken from China: Concerns for American Consumers and Pets, Hearing of the Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 17 June 14, Written Statement of Dr. Daniel Engeljohn, Assistant Administrator, Office of Field Operations, Food Safety and Inspection Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, 4.
 ¹⁶⁶ U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Questions and Answers Regarding Jerky Pet Treats," last visited 16 May 14.

¹⁶⁷ Jolie Lee, "PetSmart, Petco To Stop Selling Dog and Cat Treats Made in China," USA Today, 21 May 14.
 ¹⁶⁸ U.S. Food and Drug Administration, Number of Import Alerts by Country/Area, last visited

¹⁶⁸U.S. Food and Drug Administration, Number of Import Alerts by Country/Lice, and Alerts 1 July 14.
 ¹⁶⁹U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food Safety and Inspection Service, "Final Report of an Audit Conducted in the People's Republic of China, March 4–19, 2013," 30 August 13.
 ¹⁷⁰ Pet Treats and Processed Chicken from China: Concerns for American Consumers and Pets, Hearing of the Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 17 June 14, Written Statement of Dr. Daniel Engeljohn, Assistant Administrator, Office of Field Operations, Food Safety and Inspection Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, 4.
 ¹⁷¹ Adam Minter, "Is China Blocking FDA Inspectors?" Bloomberg, 28 February 14.